16576
Roanoke Rapids City Council
May 22, 2012


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a special meeting on the above date at 5:00 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Carol H. Cowen)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief




Larry Chalker, Public Works Director


John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



Jeff Hinton, Interim Police Chief



Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.
Presentation of Proposed FY 2012 – 2013 Budget
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he appreciates Kathy Kearney putting the PowerPoint presentation together which will be available on-line along with the Budget Message that Lisa Vincent so aptly prepared.  He stated it is somewhat lengthy but it contains some very relative material.  Mr. Wyatt indicated that Council would receive a copy of the proposed budget following the presentation.  He stated he hopes at the conclusion of this presentation the Council will conclude that a picture is worth a thousand words.
Mr. Wyatt highlighted the following Budget Message with a PowerPoint presentation:

May 22, 2012

Dear Mayor Doughtie and City Council:

We are pleased to present to you the proposed FY 2012 – 2013 budget for your review and consideration.  This is presented to you in accordance with the North Carolina Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act.  

The proposed Budget is $14,272,018 for FY 2012 – 2013.  It is .002% less than the current year’s budget as amended.  The property tax is recommended to remain the current rate of $.624/$100 valuation.
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The proposed budget can be described as a “hold the line” budget that continues to provide current level of service.

The present full-time personnel positions remain the same and there are only a few capital items requested.

A primary emphasis has been made to increase various fees and the privilege license tax revenues in order to improve on the City’s revenue picture.  However, most of the large revenues are State-shared revenues that are set by the General Assembly.  The property tax and the solid waste fee are the largest revenues that are set by the City. 

REVENUES

(Property Tax:
Ad valorem tax revenue is the single largest revenue source for the City of Roanoke Rapids, comprising 49.78% of all General Fund revenues in the proposed Fiscal 

Year 2012 - 2013 budget.  The 2012 ad valorem tax collections are projected to be $6,702,588 using a 96% collection rate.  This amount is computed using a proposed tax rate of 62.4 cents; the same as the 2011 tax rate.   The total estimated 2012 valuation is $1,126,182,188.  One cent of the tax rate equals $107,413.27.  The last property tax increase was in FY 2008 - 2009. 

(Sales Tax:
Projected sales tax revenues are adjusted to reflect a 3% increase in collections compared to FY 2011 - 2012 appropriation.  Sales tax revenues are the second largest source of revenue for the City and makes up 13.7% of the General Fund revenues.  

The amount projected is based on the statewide economic outlook as reported in the “Municipal State Collected Revenue Estimates”, published annually by the North Carolina League of Municipalities.  Most economists call for continued moderate economic growth during 2012 and 2013.  The one bright spot in the state’s economic picture is retail sale growth.  Sales of general retail items like food, clothing, and household goods have grown steadily over the last year.  Retail sales in Halifax County have increased $18 million to date in the current fiscal year.  

The proposed budget includes $1,999,980 in estimated sales tax revenue.  

(Utility Franchise Tax:

Proposed utility franchise tax revenues for FY 2012 - 2013 totals $1,211,452.  This is the fourth major source of revenue for the City and makes up 8.73% of the General Fund revenues.  Projected revenues are adjusted to reflect a 3% increase in FY 2012 - 2013.  The state distributes franchise tax payments quarterly, and it is important to note that there are no statutory restrictions on use of franchise tax proceeds.  

(Powell Bill:
Proposed Powell Bill funds for FY 2012 - 2013 totals $461,332.  Powell Bill funds are the fifth largest source of revenue for the City and makes up 3.24% of the total General Fund budget.      

Annually, State street-aid (Powell Bill) allocations are made to incorporated municipalities which establish their eligibility and qualify as provided by G.S. 136-41.1 through 136-41.4. The general statutes require that a sum be allocated to the qualifying municipalities equal to the amount produced during the fiscal year by 1-3/4 cents on each taxed gallon of motor fuel. 

Powell Bill funds shall be expended only for the purposes of maintaining, repairing, constructing, reconstructing or widening of local streets that are the responsibility of the municipalities or for planning, construction, and maintenance of bikeways or sidewalks along public streets and highways.

(Other Taxes:

Cities are authorized to levy taxes (Privilege License) on the privilege of carrying on various trades, occupations, professions and businesses, within the taxing jurisdiction.  Payment of the tax permits the taxpayer to exercise the privilege involved – that is, to carry on the specific trade, etc.  

These fees are classified within two sections of the Code of Ordinances, Section B (state mandated) and Section C (council approved).  Proposed fees for FY 2012 - 2013 are adjusted accordingly to reflect a small increase in each category.    The total appropriation for this revenue source is $157,870.  There has been no fee increase on Privilege Licenses in well over 20 years.  
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The fee for Electronic Gaming (Internet Café) is being proposed to increase from $500 per machine to $1,000 per machine.  (First five machines $2,000 and each additional machine $1,000 each.)  
(Fees:
The Solid Waste Division is proposing a rate increase that would be effective July 1, 2012.  Under this proposal, the Solid Waste Fee would increase from $188.59 to $199.25 per customer.  The fee for providing this service is set to meet the operating expenses of the solid waste/refuse divisions, debt service and administrative costs.  

With this increase, the effect on the average residential customer with weekly one-can collection service would be about $0.89 per month.  The solid waste user fee has remained constant since fiscal year FY 2008 - 2009.  Residential/Commercial solid waste estimated revenues total $1,253,273.  This is the third largest revenue source for the City.  Additional revenues generated from increasing the rate totals $66,610.

OPERATIONS
(Solid Waste:

The City is most fortunate to have a superior solid waste operation.


Currently, as you know, we are evaluating options relative to the hauling of waste to landfill(s).  Shortly, 
Larry Chalker, Public Works Director, will have a report completed relative to a direct haul approach to 
this important matter.  A demonstration project was recently carried out for 13 business days.  The new 
arrangement would start on July 1, 2013.  At the present time, this service is provided by Waste Industries 
through a contract with Halifax County.  The other two alternatives that the City could consider would be 
contracting with the County since it is building its own transfer station or contract directly with Waste 
Industries in which the City would continue to utilize the transfer station in Weldon.


On another service that will have to be dealt with in a more proactive way in the future is reactivation of the 
City’s recycling program.  Larry Chalker currently is working on developing a plan for at least having 
container sites at several locations within the City.

(Theatre:

In accordance with your approval, the City staff took over the management and operation of the Roanoke 
Rapids Theatre effective in August of last year.  The initial effort was to restore viability and use of this fine 
facility.  In the meantime, an asserted effort is being made under the leadership of John Simeon, Director of 
Parks & Recreation, to achieve the goal of increased viability and use of this facility.  


Each month there continues to be progress in offering more diverse performances and also a greater 
number of them.  We are most appreciative to Cathy Scott, Lori Medlin and Allen Purser for their assistance 
in working towards achieving the above goal.


We are most fortunate to have the facility maintained both by the Parks & Recreation Department and 
Public Works.  The building is naturally becoming older each year; therefore, the building will need greater 
attention and in turn, incur greater cost of operation in the years ahead.  We are fortunate to have 
someone as technically competent as Mr. Chalker who has an excellent working knowledge and ability in 
various technical aspects of the theatre operation (e.g., 
lighting and sound). In this regard, as you know, 
we are making every effort to have the theatre operate on a self-sustaining basis, excluding debt service in 
the amount of $150,000.  In all likelihood, it will take some time to reach this goal.


As you know, we are trying to operate in the most efficient manner and a good example of this is that the 
honor prisoners will be doing the cleaning at the theatre every Monday.  These fourteen (14) persons are 
assigned to Parks & Recreation and Public Works.


In the ensuing months, you have determined that ultimately this theatre should be sold.  We, of course, are 
working on this goal.  A greater viability and use of the theatre should enhance its saleability.

(Planning & Development:


This department is very involved in community development and redevelopment 
work, and also the growth 
of the community.  For example, they coordinated the plan review of the Vester Honda at Premier Landing.
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They also have been involved with the Halifax County Economic Development Commission as it relates to a 
grant for White Motors to expand its facilities.


Currently, the department is coordinating with the Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority and Holland 
Consulting Planners, Inc. on several community development projects.  They include the following 
community development areas:  
Vine Street Project Area and Henry Street Project Area.

Also, a private developer recently completed the Chapel Ridge Manor Elderly Apartments CDBG Project 
which provides 36 units for senior citizens and the Chapel Ridge Multifamily CDBG Project which provides 
50 units for moderate to low income families.

PERSONNEL

A little over 50% of the expenses of the General Fund are related to employee costs – wages and benefits.  This percentage is lower, and in a number of cases, much lower than other municipalities.  It goes without saying that Roanoke Rapids personnel carry out their work in an efficient manner and undoubtedly operate on a “more with less” basis.

(Staffing:

In recent budget years, personnel staffing (full-time and permanent part-time) has been substantially 
reduced over recent years.


Within the last ten (10) years, there were 165 full-time personnel authorized.


Prior to the reduction of staff in March of 2009 (FY 2008/09), there were 154 full-
time authorized 
positions; however, six (6) of them were already frozen.  Also, there were twelve (12) authorized 
permanent part-time positions (these part-time employees work year-round).


In March of 2009, ten (10) full-time positions were eliminated as well as ten (10) part-time personnel.  The 
elimination of positions resulted in the necessity of layoffs of City employees.  As a matter of information, 
some have been rehired.  This came about as a result of the City’s financial problems particularly caused by 
the debt payments for the Theatre.


Currently, there are 134 positions authorized to be filled at this time.  Additionally, there are seven (7) full-
time positions frozen.  We are proud to point out to you 
that the same level of City services continues to 
be provided efficiently to the citizens of Roanoke Rapids.

(COLA: 


It is recommended that a 3% cost of living be extended to all full-time personnel as of July 1 and also to 
permanent part-time personnel.  Small adjustments may be made for other part-time personnel.  


The 3% COLA is based upon COLA for calendar year 2011. 3% would be added to the City’s overall pay plan.  
All COLA yearly adjustments heretofore have been handled in this manner with the exception of one fiscal 
year.


As a matter of information, the COLA was made in 7 of the last 11 years.  Another year, merit increases 
were given but not to exceed 2.5%.

(Hours of Operation:  


You will remember that the hours of work issue in the fall, in which certain office 
personnel were required 
to increase their hours from 37.5 to 40 hours per week without compensation, was addressed during the 
current budget year.  In order to deal with this equitably, a 2.5% increase was given to the 13 employees on 
February 13, 2012.  Also, it was indicated to the employees that they would be considered for another 
small increase—budget providing—in the next fiscal year.  Therefore, an additional 2.5% adjustment is 
provided in this proposed budget.

(Longevity:

I strongly recommend that the longevity policy remain in place.  The current policy in place was 
implemented in July of 1995 as apparently a cost saving measure implemented as of July 1, 1995 for all 
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new employees hired as of July 1.


Over a period of time, the old program will be phased out, and it will save considerable money for the City 
when it cycles out with especially upcoming retirements and perhaps, resignations.  There are thirty-seven 
(37) employees still on the old plan.


The old program especially recognized in a very tangible way years of dedicated service to the City.  
However, it should be pointed out that the City’s implementation of the merit system has been very limited 
due to the lack of funds through apparently many budget years.  Merits were provided in only one fiscal 
year within the last eleven (11) years!


The consequence of the above is there were rare occasions that an employee would receive an increase 
which almost limits entirely an employee moving up in their range (grade) within the classification and pay 
plan.  Most municipalities have a system that allows merit increases and enables employees to move up in 
their range as a result of their performance.


Presently, the only way an employee can be given a raise is through a promotion, 
seldom given a re-
classification, and an overall wage adjustment (COLA).   Please note that all sworn police personnel 
received in January of 2010 raises ranging from 8% to 10%, most of which were 10%.


From the above, you can certainly conclude that the “old” longevity program is especially helpful in 
compensating long-term dedicated employees in the absence of a true yearly merit increase program that 
rewards ones’ commendable work.


Hopefully, the merit program can be reactivated.

(Health Insurance:


The City’s health insurance will be renewed on July 1, 2012 with Blue Cross and Blue Shield as our provider 
and First Carolina Agency as the City’s broker.


The major changes in the plan are as follows:



(Plan deductible increased from $2,500 to $3,000.  (Employee will be responsible for 

$1,000 and City will continue to pay $2,000 per employee of the deductible.)


(Emergency Room visits increased from $300 to $500.



(Primary Care Physician co-pay decreased from $35 to $25.



(Specialist co-pay decreased from $70 to $50.


The Health Insurance Task Force met with the City’s broker and came up with a plan that met most of the 
criteria requested by City employees on the Annual Health Insurance Survey.


The premium with Blue Cross and Blue Shield increased by 10.4%.  This is a most reasonable increase in 
light of several factors.

(Compensation Issues:

A few months ago, we surveyed the salaries of comparable positions with similar 
size municipalities.


It is my conclusion that City salaries in main are considerably behind similar size 
cities.  Of course, it is 
most difficult to absolutely compare position with position but the trend is quite obvious.


It is important to point out to you the history of this delicate subject.  In the winter of 2009, sworn police 
personnel received an 8% or 10% wage adjustment.  The 
City Council indicated at the time that all City 
compensation should be reviewed.


For whatever reason, this was not followed up other than to give all other employees a 3% raise in July of 
2009.  It should be pointed out that police personnel thought that the 3% increase would extend to them in 
addition to the raise mentioned above, and this has created some frustration on their part.


Of the seven (7) cities surveyed, in most cases, Roanoke Rapids employees are considerably behind other 
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comparable positions as noted.  This particularly is true with regard to management team members.


Besides relatively low salaries, it is almost impossible for employees to move through the salary range for 
their position since, for all practical purposes, a merit system doesn’t exist for the City organization.  (Refer 
to City Council Memo FY 
11/12-130.)


Additionally, an overall classification/pay plan study needs to be conducted.  The 
last study was performed 
in 1995.  This is critical to ensure that when employee responsibilities are significantly changed that their 
range (grade) is adjusted accordingly.


As you can see, there are multiple issues that need to be addressed.  In light of the magnitude of the 
above, priorities must be established to address these important considerations.


I am very aware of the City’s financial limitations at this time; however, if 
circumstances improve (e.g., sale 
of the theatre), these issues need to be addressed from an overall organizational standpoint and not on a 
“knee-jerk basis”.

COMMUNITY CONTRIBUTIONS

The City has received requests from outside agencies.  We have been able to fund the following requests:  Roanoke Rapids Business Alliance (RABA) in the amount of $16,400; Roanoke River Basin Association in the amount of $2,391 and the Halifax-Northampton Regional Airport in the amount of $25,000.  These contributions are long-standing.  

Unfortunately, we were unable to fund the new request from the Roanoke Valley Rescue Squad for $25,000 as well as the increased request from RABA.  RABA requested $20,000.

CAPITAL
You will find in this section some moderate recommendations for capital improvements for the next budget year.  As you will see, most of them are primarily public works items that have long been delayed in most cases.  

Please note that we feel it is most necessary to replace the fire ladder truck as outlined below.

We would have liked to have addressed other capital items such as continuing with the systematic replacement of police cars; however, funding is not available.  The present system of each officer having his or her own police car has worked very well over a number of years.  This is an excellent program!

(Ladder Truck: 


It is recommended that a new fire ladder truck be authorized and purchased during the next budget year.  
Given the magnitude of the acquisition, it needs to be approved in conjunction with the upcoming fiscal 
year.


The estimated cost is $600,000.  This is $40,000 less than the cost of the truck discussed a number of 
months ago.  This consideration was held in abeyance which was tied to Mr. Gatling purchasing the 
Theatre.


The City would sell the current ladder truck at an estimated $120,000.  The recommended vehicle should 
be available in the fall of this year.


You are aware that the current vehicle has had significant constant mechanical problems, including 
recurring incidents with the brakes, belts, tires, and springs that created not only a financial burden, but 
has also eroded the confidence of the firefighters in the trucks’ ability to perform in a crucial situation, and 
presents serious safety concerns that must be addressed.


The proposed Quint ladder truck will perform five (5) very important needed functions:  (1) carries ground 
ladders; (2) has an aerial device; (3) carries hose; (4) carries water and (5) pumps water.
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The trucks’ unreliability, coupled with its gross fuel inefficiency, has forced the department to place it into 
reserve status.  Currently, it only responds on selected target hazards.  This places a burden on the current 
1990 model apparatus that is actually causing it to wear out sooner than expected.


In an ideal circumstance, the City should also replace the second pumper; however, given the 
circumstances, this certainly could not practically be done for the time being.  Consideration in the near 
future should be given at least to replacing the engine on this vehicle or purchasing a good used pumper in 
the range of $125,000 
to $170,000.  According to Chief Corbet, such a measure would satisfy an 
apparatus need for the next 10 to 15 years.

(Signal Lights:   


It has been called to our attention that two signal lights that are under the City’s 
operating responsibility 
are inadequate for present-day standards.  They are located at 7th and Hamilton Streets as well as 7th and 
Marshall Streets.  The City is ill-equipped to properly maintain a more sophisticated signalized intersection; 
therefore, we are recommending that both signal lights be upgraded at a total cost of $41,838.  After they 
are upgraded, it is recommended that NCDOT take over the maintenance responsibility of these lights.

(Knuckleboom:

Due to not being able to systematically replace vehicle equipment of the Public Works Department, there is 
an extensive backlog of vehicles that need to be 
replaced.  Given the current limited resources, it is 
recommended that we purchase a knuckleboom in the amount of $125,000.  The knuckleboom principally 
serves the current excellent refuse service of the department.


(Street Resurfacing:

It is recommended that $100,000 be appropriated for the annual street resurfacing program.  I would 
report to you that there are some monies appropriated in this year’s budget to address a few of these 
streets and they will be completed either at the end of this budget year or the beginning of next budget 
year.


Please consult your PowerPoint hand-out for pictures of the conditions of some of the streets.  The streets 
need a great deal of repair including portions of streets that have been substantially cut by various utility 
work, and also potholes that have accumulated.

(Van:

The purchase of this van is greatly needed in order to transport inmates to various work sites.  Currently, 
the City is fortunate to have fourteen (14) honor inmates.  They serve a very important function for the City 
especially since a number of years ago the Council eliminated a substantial amount of temporary seasonal 
workers.


The cost of supporting this effort is comparatively small as it relates to the great 
benefit to the City in 
especially cleaning grounds and buildings of City property.

(Cemetery Landscaping:     


The Beautification Committee is requesting funds in the amount of $6,000 to place a fountain and a 
walkway bridge in the general area of the entrance to the cemetery.  Also, they are requesting a small 
amount of money for their continued planting program.


For your information, Public Works is also requesting $9,000 for a survey of the cemetery which allow for 
delineation of additional lots.  However, the survey is not recommended to be funded in the upcoming 
fiscal year.

FUND BALANCE

From an ideal standpoint, fund balance is created when, during a given fiscal year, revenues exceed expenditures.  It is therefore very difficult to replenish and should only be used to assist with very large capital purchases and non-recurring emergency situations.  

Past experience has shown us that the cost for cleanup associated with one hurricane can easily exceed $1 million. Although the state and federal government reimburse the majority of cleanup costs, it can take at least several 
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months to receive these funds.  

As of June 30, 2011, undesignated fund balance was $3,727,208 and projections show as we close our books on June 30, 2012, undesignated fund balance will be $3,479,903.  No appropriation of fund balance is included in the recommended budget at this time!  Undesignated fund balance divided by the proposed General Fund budget equals 24.38%.
You should be very proud of achieving this percentage in light of the City’s financial dilemma caused by ​​​​​​​​​​​the burden of the theatre.

DEBT SERVICE

The City’s current amount of outstanding debt is $22.1 million; our legal debt limit is $64 million.  Of this outstanding debt, $19.6 million is for The Roanoke Rapids Theatre.  The balance, $2.4 million, represents debt incurred by the City for the construction of Fire Station #2, renovations to T. J. Davis Recreation Center, the Neighborhood Resource Center, police cars, and two garbage trucks.  Several of the latter are financed in an intermediate basis.

The City’s debt service payments in Fiscal Year 2012/2013 will be $2,176,404 or the equivalent of 20.26 cents of our tax rate. 

EFFICIENCY & ECONOMY MEASURES
The City staff will continue to work on achieving the maximum efficiency and economy of operations.  We have outlined a number of small and large measures to achieve the above.

Such small measures in the area of energy efficiency have initially been successful.  Also, office supplies with delivery from a local store have been achieved by reduction of the purchase of supplies.  This approach has eliminated a small City store.

The proposed direct haul to Brunswick County, VA has a great potential of achieving greater economy in lowering the cost for solid waste disposal.

Additionally, greater utilization of honor inmates will help reduce the cost of operation of the theatre.  This resource has even greater potential. 

All permanent positions, including part-time, that become vacant are considered frozen at least for the time being.  This continued process will determine the absolute need to fill a position rather than desirable to fill.  The request from Department Heads to fill a position must be accompanied by a detailed explanation to the absolute necessity for filling the position in question.

FORMAT

It is recommended in the proposed budget for FY 2013 – 2014 that a separate enterprise fund be established, one of the solid waste/refuse division and one for the cemetery.  An enterprise is a public service that is financed through charges (fees) to users and that is operated in a proprietary or businesslike manner.  Even though such fees may cover only a portion of the cost of such a service, using an enterprise fund to account for it enables City officials to determine the extent to which the services is self-supporting by related fees.

The solid waste/refuse divisions and cemetery would no longer be included in the General Fund budget.  Operations would be solely supported by user fees only.  With the proposed fee increases, this will cover the operational costs for both divisions.  As a practical matter, it may take a few years to achieve this with each public service division.

FUTURE
It is my sincere hope that you will devote priority to the compensation issues of City employees that has been identified.  This is not an easy subject to deal with; however, for the good of the dedicated City workforce and their morale, it is imperative that these considerations be addressed.
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Please appreciate that I am acutely aware of the current financial situation but hopefully the financial situation becomes much better so that you can address in a proactive manner dealing with this extremely important internal matter.  Our personnel are the City’s greatest asset.

Please let me suggest to you that the City should consider annexing in time the urban growth adjacent to the City.  This, of course, can be most beneficial to the City as well as the possible future residents of the City.  It is my suggestion that the annexation report be prepared by the staff (in-house) if it is considered by you a top priority to pursue.  I would be remiss to not point out to you that recently State statutes have been markedly changed relative to this subject, and in turn, making it much more difficult to annex than previously.

It is; however, important to consider annexing the substantial urban growth around the City, and it would be more appropriate to consider doing it in the next few years rather than postponing it to the distant future.  In other words, it does not make it any easier to delay!  Of course, the City will have to call upon the Roanoke Rapids Sanitary District for their important cooperation and assistance concerning annexation.

Reactivating a City recycling program would be most desirable.  Years ago, the City had such a program with weekly pickups.  Besides being environmentally sensitive, which is an expectation of society, it would be most desirable to meet present public expectations.  In the future, higher levels of government may expect municipalities to have at least some form of a recycling program.

It should be pointed out that implementation of such a program will more than likely be an additional cost to the City over a year’s period of time.  Besides the desirability of being sensitive to the environment, such programs, if implemented, will help divert some of the solid waste stream from the landfill that serves the City.

The environment is a consideration that the City must not ignore and as such, the City should take a leadership role in addressing this important present day consideration.

WHAT’S NEXT?
Please review the document that we are giving to you tonight along with an extensive PowerPoint presentation.  For all practical purposes, most of the proposed budget is pretty much identical to the current budget.  Of course, we have highlighted significant changes.

Please do not hesitate to call on us for questions that you might have that might reduce overall discussion at a workshop meeting.

Please note that the public hearing has been set for June 5, 2012 (the regular date of the workshop) at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall. 

Based upon comments at the public hearing and your review of the budget, you will need to determine if you need to set workshop sessions.

You may choose to adopt the budget at the regular meeting on June 12.  If this was adopted at this time, it would make a smoother transition to the next fiscal year budget.  At a minimum, the budget needs to be adopted by the end of June in preparation for the next fiscal year.

APPRECIATION
I would like to extend my appreciation to MeLinda Hite for coordination of the budget process since this fall.  Also, I applaud her for her resources in dealing with the City’s financial dilemma.

Appreciation is extended to the management team for their cooperation and understanding of the current FINANCIAL dilemma.

Lisa Vincent and Kathy Kearney are to be commended for their preparation of the Budget Message and the PowerPoint presentation, respectively.

SUMMARY
The emphasis with this Budget Message is to convey to you an expansive overview of the proposed budget that is, 
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in many cases, similar to the current budget with the exception of a relatively few capital items, especially in the Public Works and Fire Departments.  Also, only a few operational items of special note are dealt with in this budget – solid waste issue (direct haul), theatre, and planning and development.  It is anticipated in the very near future that the Planning & Development Department will experience most needed positive growth in the near future.

We are somewhat fortunate to gain some very limited revenue growth in several of our major shared State revenues – sales and utility taxes.  

As mentioned, the solid waste fee is also recommended to increase due to cost increases and appropriate allocation of expenses.  Also, there has been a systematic effort to increase user fees and privilege (business) licenses.  The individual items are relatively small but can be significant when they are totaled.  

In the future, the City organization should work together for greater self-supporting of particular functions, e.g., recreation.

It is hoped that the PowerPoint hand-out provides to you an overall representation of the key points in the proposed budget.

Listed behind the last page of the Budget Message, you will see the functions (cost centers) and their expenditures along with the percentage they represent to the overall budget.

Additionally, please refer to the pie chart (attached to this budget message) that depicts the major functional categories, e.g. Parks & Recreation:  Aquatic Center, Chaloner Recreation Center, Hodgestown Day Care Center, Jo Story Senior Center, Library, Parks, Roanoke Canal Museum and T. J. Davis Recreation Center.  Also, please note the percentage each has with the overall proposed budget.







Sincerely,







Edward A. Wyatt/s/






Interim City Manager

[The remainder of this page is blank.]
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Mayor Doughtie shared his thanks to everyone involved in the preparation of the budget.  He stated we recognize that we have a lot of challenges and we owe a debt of gratitude to the employees, department heads and City Manager for being as prudent as they have been.  He stated we do see some signs that things may improve.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he enjoyed the presentation.
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6).
[The remainder of this page is blank.]

Minute Book Page 16588 contains Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed a personnel matter.  No action was taken in closed session.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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